September 8, 2005
The Honorable Greg Abbott

Attorney General of Texas

Office of the Attorney General

P.O. Box 12548

Austin, Texas 78711

VIA UNITED STATES MAIL 

Dear General Abbott:


In July, Texas-based payday lenders regrouped as businesses operating under Texas’ Credit Service Organization Act.  As a Credit Service Organization (CSO), a payday lending company dodges both federal guidelines restricting payday loans and the interest rate limits established by the Texas Finance Commission (TFC).  As the State's leading enforcement agency, it is imperative that your office investigate this new business model and take necessary enforcement actions against businesses purposefully and illegally skirting Texas laws.  


Prior to the July business model changes, virtually all Texas-based payday lenders operated under the "rent-a-bank" model, partnering with banks headquartered in other states with lax or no usury laws.  Under that model, payday lenders, claiming to work as brokers, were able to evade Texas usury laws and other state lending regulations.  While this previous model has been incredibly lucrative for payday lenders, who were free to charge exorbitant interest rates and do business with virtually no regulation, recent FDIC regulations and recent actions by state regulators around the country have begun to chip away at the free-reign of the payday lenders.  

During the 79th Legislative Session, an industry-backed bill, H.B. 846 (Flynn, R-Canton), that would have tripled the interest rates that payday lenders could charge under Texas law, essentially legalizing predatory lending in Texas, was defeated.  If successful, H.B. 846's provisions would have eliminated the need for an out-of-state bank partner and eliminated the pressure to comply with new FDIC guidelines.  This defeat, along with a recent Eleventh circuit to uphold a Georgia law prohibiting the "rent-a-bank", prompted payday lenders to change tactics and adopt the CSO model.


It is clear that the new business model is merely a tactic for evading state laws and regulations.  Under state law, CSOs are not licensed by the state regulator, the Office of the Consumer Credit Commissioner, and their fees are completely unregulated.  In essence, by organizing under the CSO business model, payday lenders are exploiting Texas' permissive CSO statute and exempting themselves from state and federal consumer protection measures.  

Section 342.008 of the Texas Finance Code states:

A person who is a party to a deferred presentment transaction may not evade the application of this subtitle or a rule adopted under this subchapter by use of any device, subterfuge, or pretense.  Characterization of a required fee as a purchase of a good or service in connection with a deferred presentment transaction is a device, subterfuge, or pretense for the purposes of this section.

Certainly reorganizing a business model under a lenient statute while still conducting business as usual constitutes subterfuge and pretense.  Please work with the Office of Consumer Credit Commissioner to ferret out illegal payday lending practices and take appropriate enforcement actions.  We must not allow these abusive lenders to evade our laws and regulations.
Very truly yours,

Eliot Shapleigh

ES/ks

cc:
Commissioner Leslie Pettijohn, Office of Consumer Credit Commission
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